

# DOMESTIC POWER RESHUFFLES IN 2022 AND U.S.-TAIWAN-CHINA RELATIONS

S. PHILIP HSU

### **Executive summary**

Important transitions marking power reshuffles occurred in the United States, Taiwan, and China in 2022. The 20th National Congress of the Chinese Communist Party was held during October 16-22, producing a Politburo and Standing Committee comprised entirely of Xi Jinping's protégés and scrapping the previous pattern of compromise and equilibrium among political factions. After the November 8 midterm elections in the United States, Republicans seized control of the House of Representatives while the Democrats' overall performance was evidently better than expected. The "nine-in-one" local elections in Taiwan on November 26 turned out to be a major setback for the ruling Democratic Progressive Party, which won in only five of the 21 localities where magistrates or mayors were elected and lost in three localities of high political significance for a net loss of two localities. Stemming from the reshuffles are crucial factors related to each of the three political systems that would affect trilateral relations in the near future.

The 20th Party Congress and subsequent events demonstrate: 1) Xi's further consolidated power; 2) Beijing's continually assertive posture in the Taiwan Strait; 3) uncertainties about China's economic outlook; 4) Xi's greater valuation of collective objectives than that of individuals' well-being and a greater likelihood for Xi to accommodate domestic and international demands if he perceives his power is becoming more secure; 5) the possibility that Xi's perception of his increasingly consolidated power made him more amenable to adaptation in domestic and foreign policies; and 6) the increasing potential of future civic defiance to the pathologies of governance in China.

Major developments in the wake of Taiwan's 2022 local elections include: 1) that mainstream public opinion rejects Beijing's unification bid and prefers the status quo, a lingering pattern over the last three decades, but is also saliently wary of the risk of war with China; 2) that potential presidential candidates from the DPP and Kuomintang, Taiwan's two major political parties, have taken turns to lead in public opinion polls since the end of the 2022 local elec-

tions; and 3) that none of the possible contenders for the presidency, including the potential candidate from the Taiwan People's Party, the third-largest party, has declared to embrace unification or Taiwan independence. This is even true of William Lai from the DPP, who was often regarded as actively pro-independence.

After the U.S. midterm elections, we have seen: 1) the Biden administration's intensified sanctions on China and heightened military assistance to Taiwan; 2) the summit between U.S. President Joe Biden and Xi and plans for future meetings between U.S. and Chinese high-ranking officials, despite the incident of a suspected Chinese spy balloon flying over the United States; 3) the meeting between current U.S. House Speaker Kevin McCarthy from the Republican Party and Taiwan's President Tsai Ing-wen in California during Tsai's transit visit to the United States; and 4) the newly established U.S. House Select Committee on the Strategic Competition Between the United States and the Chinese Communist Party, which seeks to dispel China's threats to vital U.S. national interests, and the House Republicans' possible future initiatives which may provoke Beijing due to their sovereignty implications in favor of Taiwan.

The power reshuffles above yield implications for two recent major policy debates in the United States. The first debate is about China's "peaking power" — whether Beijing, as it sees the surge of its overall national power start to slow, cannot wait too long to turn its aggressive intentions into concrete action by grabbing what it desires, including Taiwan, which could result in a military clash with the United States. Central to the debate is the timeline for Beijing to use force against Taiwan, an issue that has grown increasingly prominent in 2022 given warnings from U.S. officials of the impending threat. Some factors emanating from China's internal dynamics display that Beijing's will to unify Taiwan by force may have become stronger.

Yet there are four reasons why Beijing's invasion of Taiwan may not occur as soon as the aforementioned warnings have indicated. First, it seems probable that Xi will remain confident about China's

continuing ascent. Second, what may affect Beijing's calculus about the timing of a military showdown is likely to be the assessment of China's internal weaknesses in absolute terms, rather than external strengths in a relative sense. China is increasingly vulnerable to multiple systemic risks that result primarily from economic pathologies and social instability. Given how Beijing has sought, after the Party Congress, to manage the Chinese economy in ways markedly different from what had been done in the past, Beijing is apparently aware of all the vulnerabilities. Third, the factors which reflect Taiwan's internal dynamics exhibit that neither Taiwan's citizens nor elites have adopted a standpoint on cross-strait relations that would prompt Beijing to rush an invasion. Fourth, the dynamics from U.S. domestic politics demonstrate that the Democrats and the Republicans may exert disparate influences on Beijing's intention over the timeline. Whereas this is the case, Tsai's transit visit to the United States during March 30-31 and April 4-6 appears to exhibit possibilities for non-zero-sum competition between the two parties over trilateral relations. Arrangements during Tsai's trip took place in a watered-down fashion from what was previously reported. As the two parties did not compete to bash Beijing as much as what occurred in former House Speaker Nancy Pelosi's Taiwan visit in 2022, China's reaction through military operations was slightly less intrusive than that of last year as well.

The assessment of the first debate is, therefore, that massive cross-strait armed conflict is by no means inevitable soon. Yet it is notable that there are alternative dynamics that shape Beijing's intentions on the timing. For instance, if Xi's perception of security is compromised by any trend that he regards as encouraging Taiwan independence, he will have to deliver tough responses in defense.

The second issue of policy debate is about Beijing's main approach to forcing Taiwan into unification. On the one hand, there are abundant studies and comments that concentrate on China's approach to an all-out invasion. On the other hand, some analyses place heavier emphasis on the threats from Chinese moves short of waging a full militarized conflict. The most common concept of such moves

is perhaps China's "gray-zone" operations (CGZO) against Taiwan. Exemplified by the CGZO literature, the distinction between China's coercive moves and its conventional invasion in terms of their nature and intended effects begets the inference about the CGZO's designed immediate goals. A conventional invasion is invariably regarded as directly seeking a full seizure of Taiwan. Yet CGZOs are understood as facilitating China's unification attempt indirectly by creating long-term conditions in various domains that bolster China's relative advantages. Pervasive in the extant literature is the premise that China has diverging timelines between the two modes of aggressive actions for the goal of unification. It is overlooked, however, that some coercive scenarios - not yet totally realized as of now - short of a full invasion may potentially speed up unification in the near term, by forcing Taiwan into negotiations instead of conquering Taiwan. The pressures for coerced negotiations cannot be overestimated if we consider factors from Taiwan's domestic dynamics, and they would result from impacts on Taiwan's morale and internal cohesion. The key point here is that more attention is to be paid to such Chinese acts in which the magnitude of violence falls between CGZOs and kinetic military operations, but the possible upshot may be to expedite unification under China's terms. For Beijing, such acts appear preferable to a full invasion for multiple reasons. The most important one may be that the current U.S. tactics, whether or not strategic ambiguity or strategic clarity is a more accurate characterization of its nature at present, concentrate on preventing massive cross-strait armed conflict. The United States lacks a systematic preventive strategy regarding the type of Chinese coercions in question here.

### Introduction

Important transitions marking power reshuffles at different levels occurred in the United States, Taiwan, and China during October-November 2022. The earliest was the 20th National Congress of the Chinese Communist Party during October 16-22, producing a Politburo and Standing Committee comprised entirely of Xi Jinping's protégés and scrapping the previous pattern of compromise and

equilibrium among political factions. Then, following the November 8 midterm elections in the United States, Republicans won control of the House of Representatives while the Democrats' overall performance was evidently better than expected. The "nine-in-one" local elections in Taiwan on November 26 turned out to be a major setback for the ruling Democratic Progressive Party, which won in only five of the 21 localities where magistrates or mayors were elected and lost in three localities of high political significance for a net loss of two localities.¹ Considered together with some unexpected ensuing developments, the reshuffles have ramifications for trilateral relations between China, the United States, and Taiwan in the near future.

As expounded later, the 20th Party Congress and subsequent events demonstrate Xi's further consolidated power, Beijing's continually assertive posture in the Taiwan Strait, uncertainties about China's economic outlook, and the growing potential of future civic defiance to the pathologies of governance in China. Taken together, they neither forebode Beijing's expedited attempt to invade Taiwan nor exclude Beijing's use of force short of an invasion aimed at coerced unification.

Intense competition among major Taiwanese political parties to jockey for constituent support has begun since the end of the local elections. Mainstream public opinion in Taiwan rejects Beijing's unification bid, a lingering pattern over the last three decades, but is saliently wary of the risk of war with China.

Meanwhile, indications had initially emerged that Washington and Beijing were seeking revived cooperation over regional and global issues amid continued competition on other issues. Nevertheless, lingering mutual distrust and divergence on strategic interests, exemplified by China's backing of Russia in the latter's war against Ukraine and Xi's visit to Moscow in March 2023, render the quest for a U.S.-China bilateral thaw premature.

In this policy brief, I will first identify the main factors stemming from the power reshuffles that will affect trilateral relations. Then I will derive their implications for two recent policy debates in the United States over trilateral relations. Based on the factors from the power reshuffles, Beijing's timeline for unifying Taiwan through military means is unlikely to be within the next four years or so — a different inference from what the argument about China's peaking power envisages. Those factors also warrant a reappraisal of the relative desirability for China between launching an all-out invasion and resorting to coercions short of invasion, including gray-zone operations. Such coercions may also be launched in ways that directly force Taiwan into unification.

### **Dynamics from China's domestic politics**

The 20th Party Congress in China in October 2022 ended with a sweeping victory for Xi Jinping. He steered the revision of the party charter that codified his leadership and ideological core status and also dominated the personnel reshuffle in the party's Central Committee, Politburo, and Standing Committee. Six developments in the wake of the Party Congress appear notable due to their likely impacts on Beijing's relations with Taiwan. As will be detailed in the subsequent section on policy debates, the first, second, and fourth factors reflect Beijing's increasingly intensified will to unify Taiwan by force. The third, fifth, and sixth factors suggest that Beijing is unlikely to act before 2027.

First, Xi's personal authority has become more deeply entrenched, with all the "yes men" installed in China's decisionmaking organs. Accordingly, differing voices regarding key issues may be increasingly muted and his agendas, including the unification bid, would move forward with little questioning or defiance. It was not so much the case in the past. For instance, after Xi announced in 2015 the goal of eliminating poverty in China by 2020, Chinese Premier Li Keqiang remarked in a press conference in May 2020 that 600 million Chinese were still living under a monthly income of 1,000 yuan

(approximately \$140).<sup>3</sup> Li's statement apparently did not embolden Xi's initiative and seemed to allude to a higher priority being placed on more effective domestic problem-solving than on other issues on the policy agenda.

Second, whereas Beijing's opposition to Taiwan independence had been official policy for over four decades, the declaration was inserted in the party charter for the first time during the Party Congress. More importantly, some newly promoted members of the party's Central Military Commission, particularly Vice Chairman General He Weidong, have been involved in China's plans to use force against Taiwan, including Chinese military drills after U.S. House Speaker Nancy Pelosi visited Taiwan in August 2022. And despite U.S. President Joe Biden's statement to the media that "I do not think there's any imminent attempt on the part of China to invade Taiwan" following his meeting with Xi in November,4 triggers of possible military confrontation remain. Frequent crossings of the median line of the Taiwan Strait and intrusions into Taiwan's air defense identification zone by People's Liberation Army (PLA) Air Force aircraft continue as of now, including the largest-ever incursion by the PLA on December 26.5 Days before the Biden-Xi meeting, massive air force operations by the United States and China took place near Taiwan's east coast. Roughly 100 U.S. and 400 Chinese sorties were launched over the course of about three days, where the U.S. airplanes flew from bases in the West Pacific, as far as Guam.6

Third, China's economic outlook, as informed by the Party Congress, is relevant to assessing its timeline for altering the cross-strait status quo. One approach to such an assessment is typified by the argument that China's "peaking power," presumably undergoing a future inversion, will lead Beijing to aggressively grab what it desires — including Taiwan — before the window of opportunity vanishes due to the inversion. While the argument's linear reasoning based on aggregate national power may be somewhat simplistic, major trends in China's economic evolution cannot be dismissed. Despite the turnaround of Xi's zero-COVID policy — widely seen as debilitating the Chinese economy — about a week after widespread protests by Chinese citizens in late

November, the Chinese economy remains plagued by thorny structural problems. Chief among them is the sagging real estate sector.8 The main solution — having local governments inject funds at Beijing's demand — is unlikely to be sustainable, given the staggering size of cumulative local debts and the lingering, weak confidence of potential buyers.9

Will Li Qiang, the new premier approved by the National People's Congress in March 2023, and his economic management team be able to tackle all the ingrained problems effectively? Huge uncertainties hang over Li, given his lack of national experience and Xi's choice of him chiefly based on his political loyalty instead of economic qualifications. 10 Despite that he seems to have worked to promote policies conducive for boosting the economy, such as reassurances to the private sector and revitalizing the housing market, he is viewed as subservient to Xi's will on a myriad of governance issues.11 In addition, Xi's pursuit of "common prosperity," now delivered mainly through immense "voluntary donation" by domestic private business conglomerates, was added to the party charter in October. 12 Therefore, unlike the reversal of the zero-COVID policy, the "common prosperity," which undercuts the incentive of wealth accumulation, has gained rising momentum. Such pursuit has been among the main factors of growing capital flight in China since 2021.13 However, China's economic outlook of a limited bounce-back at best will dampen rather than accelerate Beijing's possible use of force to achieve unification, for reasons to be elaborated afterward.

Fourth, another key factor is how Xi and China's leaders weigh the relative importance of grandiose imperatives such as the great rejuvenation of the nation at the collective level and the well-being of ordinary citizens at the individual level. Using force against Taiwan entails a tradeoff between attaining the collective goal on the one hand and incurring the costs from possible heavy casualties and, more importantly, from possible economic headwinds for the general public, on the other. For the United States to forestall a future Chinese invasion, especially through the strategy of deterrence by punishment, Beijing's calculus in this regard would be immensely influential. Previous adherence to the zero-COVID

policy displayed that Xi deemed the sharply decaying living conditions of the masses under draconian lockdowns to be acceptable, as far as the pandemic's proliferation was under control, and thus social stability seemed to remain intact. Indeed, if it were not for the extensive mass protests against the zero-COVID policy that erupted in late November, Xi might have kept pushing the policy forward, as he had vowed during the Party Congress.<sup>14</sup>

Ironically, what has happened after reversing the policy abruptly firms up rather than dilutes the inference above. In less than two weeks after the reversal, an outbreak overwhelmed China and the nation's medical system, thereby exposing how Beijing failed to plan and prepare in advance to minimize the impacts on public health. In congruence with the mentality expressed above, during his first field trip outside Beijing after the Party Congress, Xi emphasized, as he often had before, the importance for youngsters to strive for the "new epoch" down the road by stating that "socialism is hard-earned by putting our lives on the line."

Fifth, the outbreak of mass protests and the somewhat unexpected rollback of China's stifling zero-COVID rules and controls have generated implications along China's internal and external fronts. What should we make of Beijing's accommodation of protesters' demands? The foregoing discussion reveals that Xi may have concentrated on curtailing the risk of collective instability more than safeguarding individuals' health. More importantly, as the reversal took place soon after the Party Congress, where Xi accomplished further domination of elite politics, he appears more willing to adapt when he perceives sharply growing threats to his power. Xi's apparent risk aversion is also vividly exhibited in China's moves to repair relations with major foreign powers since November, at least before the turning point in February 2023 when a suspected Chinese spy balloon was tracked flying across the United States. However, the conditions that must be met to make him feel secure appear quite demanding given that, for instance, there was little doubt since at least 2017 he had assumed personal authority only next to Mao Zedong in the history of the People's Republic of China (PRC).<sup>17</sup> Yet China's internal governance

and foreign policy turned even tougher after Xi's first term. The two facets above could provide a useful reference for Washington and Taipei to evaluate how Beijing might respond to their future tactics or overtures.

The sixth and last factor is China's state-society relations. The social unrest from the protests may subside due to policy change. Nevertheless, one meaningful development has already unfolded and will be difficult to erase. Individual citizens now know that there is a chance that their resistance will be joined by others, and that there is a point where collective dissatisfaction overwhelms the fear of suppression. The resulting "information cascade" dispels a major barrier to widespread civic disobedience seen by analysts outside of China before.18 Part of the reason why there have been frequent but isolated collective actions in China since 1989 is precisely because of the uncertainty about such a cascade effect. The widespread protests against the zero-COVID policy last November could not have occurred in the absence of the effect. A more recent example of the effect at work was the new disobedience against the ban on fireworks in many Chinese cities on New Year's Eve 2022. The government's response in some such localities has been to partially lift the ban. 19 Considering the multiple existing sources of state-society tensions in China, such as rising unemployment, especially among youngsters, such social consciousness might again trigger collective action in the future.

## Dynamics from Taiwan's domestic politics

In the "nine-in-one" local elections in the Republic of China (ROC), the Democratic Progressive Party (DPP) suffered one of the most severe setbacks in its history. The DPP won only five of the 13 localities while the Kuomintang (KMT) seized the other eight in the elections for magistrates/mayors. The DPP won 41.62% and the KMT won 50.03% of the total ballots, compared with the 2020 Taiwanese presi-

dential election when the two parties respectively won 57.13% and 38.61% of the vote.<sup>20</sup> Following the DPP's previous practice of the top leader shouldering the responsibility of its electoral losses, President Tsai Ing-wen resigned from the party chairpersonship right after the election.

What did the KMT's electoral gains mean for U.S.-Taiwan-China relations in the near future? First. unlike how some international media have framed it, this election had very little to do with Taiwanese voters' preference regarding relations with China or the United States. Instead, the dominant issue was domestic governance. The DPP lost support from many median voters due to, for instance, countless counterproductive actions to combat COVID-19; indications of collusion between organized crime and high-ranking police officers, judges, prosecutors, and anti-corruption officials; the blemished personal integrity and the poor governance of DPP candidates and incumbents; the failure to improve young people's economic well-being; and voters' weariness of the longstanding manipulation of information by a "cyber army" backed by the DPP in cyberspace.21

Second, according to the public opinion poll conducted in October 2022 by the Election Study Center of National Chengchi University in Taiwan, an overwhelming majority of Taiwanese rejected Beijing's unification bid (88.6%). 74.4% of those polled also supported Tsai's most recent declaratory policy toward China of adhering to: Taiwan's constitutionally enshrined freedom and democracy; ROC-PRC relations free from legal subordination to each other; ROC's sovereignty against PRC's encroachment; and the principle that Taiwan's future be compliant with the will of all Taiwanese. A slimmer majority of 57.3% further preferred sustaining the status quo to unification or independence.<sup>22</sup>

Third, the same poll also showed that 84.3% of the respondents agreed with Tsai's claim that cross-strait war is unacceptable to Taiwan, and that 88.9% of them are willing to see Taipei work on equal footing with Beijing over mutually acceptable solutions for resolving the differences and maintaining cross-strait peace. This might suggest that at the time of the election, most Taiwanese were aware of

the growing risk of war which resulted from Beijing's attempt at unification instead of Taipei's attempt at de jure independence. But they still wished for the possibility of peace in the absence of both unification and independence.

Fourth, did the election outcome foretell that Taiwan's next president, to be elected eight months from now in 2024, will not be from the DPP and therefore reshape cross-strait relations? As of March 2023, public opinion polls on the popularity of potential major contenders reveal a contested political landscape. According to a poll by the Formosa Electronic Newsletter about four weeks after the 2022 local elections, 34.1% of Taiwanese support the DPP's William Lai, 39.9% support the KMT's Hou You-vi, and 12.7% prefer Ko Wen-je of the Taiwan People's Party (TPP).23 The TVBS Poll Center, another major survey institution in Taiwan, exhibited a snapshot of 25% for Lai, 34% for Hou, and 21% for Ko in January 2023.<sup>24</sup> Apart from the three figures above, Terry Gou, another potential candidate from the KMT and founder of the Foxconn Technology Group, has sharply risen in many polls since the local elections. In the same TVBS poll above, he registered a support rate of 34%, compared with Lai's 25% and Ko's 20%. Yet the DPP regained its momentum by March 2023, as constituent support turned into 38.4% for Lai, 26.2% for Hou, and 20.4% for Ko.25 It is thus still quite uncertain which party will prevail next January. To be sure, many variables could still come into play to affect public support, including Beijing and Washington's policies as well as concrete moves in relation to Taiwan.

This brings us to the potential major candidates' stances on Taiwan's relations with China and the United States. Hou and Gou, reportedly the two current forerunners in the KMT's internal poll that would influence the nomination of its presidential candidate, exhibit some subtle but perhaps vital differences regarding trilateral relations. This was different from the coherence among major KMT contenders' stances on the issue in the last presidential election. Hou, the reelected KMT magistrate of New Taipei City who is now locked in a tight contest with William Lai in the 2024 race, appears to entertain what can be deemed an alternative

version of strategic ambiguity on cross-strait relations. He rejected Taiwan independence explicitly but has refrained from commenting on the 1992 Consensus, an understanding reached by Chinese and Taiwanese representatives that there was one China despite there being different interpretations as to what constituted that one China. This served as a foundation for relative stability, a diplomatic truce, and expanded economic exchanges across the Taiwan Strait during 2008-2016. On January 1, 2023, Hou stressed in public that Taiwan "is by no means the pawn of great power(s)," without naming specific country/countries.<sup>26</sup> If he is elected, Beijing may have reason to feel less anxious about Taiwan drifting further toward independence and a political identity inimical to anything associated with China. However, Beijing is also likely to remain unsure about whether Taipei will accept its "one country, two systems" formula, other things being equal.

Alternatively, Gou indicated in 2019 that he would endorse the 1992 Consensus only if there were no objections from Beijing to its definition accommodating diverging interpretations about whether "One China" referred to the ROC or PRC. Notably, in the aforementioned TVBS poll in 2023, Gou was viewed by 30% of the respondents as the most capable candidate to deal with cross-strait relations, compared with Lai's 17% and Hou's 11%. Ko, the likely candidate from the TPP, is well-known for his iteration of liangan yijiaqin (both sides on the Taiwan Strait are in one family). Any of the three potential candidates, if elected president, will be receptive to some version of the tenet of "One China," but not necessarily to a wholesale unification imposed by Beijing. On the other hand, greater homogeneity between Ko, Hou, and Gou, and their divergence with Lai, means that Ko, if he is running on his own instead of as a partner with the KMT candidate, is likely to divert more constituent support from a KMT than a DPP candidate.

Lai, sworn in as the DPP's new chairperson on January 18, 2023, is widely seen as the party's only hope to win in 2024. Formerly Taiwan's premier, Lai bluntly stated in 2017 that he supported Taiwan independence, making him the first holder of that position to launch such provocative rhetoric.<sup>27</sup>

Seven months later he managed to characterize his approach to Taiwan independence as "pragmatic," based upon, inter alia, safeguarding Taiwan's sovereignty, freedom, democracy, and human rights.<sup>28</sup> Then as the DPP's candidate for vice president in November 2019, he described himself as a "pragmatic worker for Taiwan independence."<sup>29</sup>

Perhaps in an effort to assuage concern or backlash due to his rhetoric on Taiwan independence, Lai delivered a public speech with an unexpectedly moderate tone during the U.S. Independence Day gathering held by the Taipei office of the American Institute in Taiwan in 2022. He emphasized that the DPP will continue with Tsai's cross-strait policy after 2024, that the DPP will not be a troublemaker for regional stability, and that Tsai's "four commitments" policy seeks to safeguard Taiwan's autonomy on the one hand, but does not rule out the possibility of future unification with China under the majority's approval in Taiwan on the other. 30 During his campaign to run for the DPP chair, he developed the slogan of heping baotai (seeking peace in order to protect Taiwan), seemingly a defining phrase of his cross-strait strategy that sounded obviously less hardline than Tsai's kangzhong baotai (resisting China in order to protect Taiwan).31 Finally, Lai, as the new DPP chairman in 2023, professed at the inauguration that Taiwan is already a sovereign and independent country and hence there is no need to declare its independence.32 Regardless of all these developments, Beijing has continued slamming Lai's standpoint. For instance, in response to the mildly phrased heping baotai, China's Taiwan Affairs Office commented that Taiwan independence was "incompatible" with peace, and that peace was impossible unless Taiwan independence would be totally discarded, and the 1992 Consensus would be restored.33

### Dynamics of U.S. domestic politics

The U.S. Democratic Party surprised many in the 2022 midterm elections by staving off the expected "red wave" and keeping control of the Senate. In

the aftermath, President Joe Biden met with Xi in person in November, reflecting an attempt to improve bilateral tensions. Whereas the administration has not scaled down high-tech sanctions on China and Biden signed into law a bill that included \$2 billion in loans for Taiwan to purchase weapons from the United States,34 Washington expressed its expectation to resume previously suspended mechanisms for military dialogues with China after U.S. Secretary of Defense Lloyd J. Austin met with Wei Fenghe, then his counterpart in Beijing, following the Biden-Xi summit. Though Secretary of State Antony Blinken's planned visit to China, originally scheduled for February 3, was postponed due to the flyover of a suspected Chinese spy balloon — an incident the White House characterized as "unacceptable"35 — the possibility of the visit taking place later this year is not completely out of the question. On the economic front, Commerce Secretary Gina M. Raimondo suggested on November 30 that "...we are not seeking the decoupling of our economy from that of China's,"36 offering an emphatically articulated opinion to an unresolved policy debate.

On the other hand, Republicans in the House are also gearing up for their new policy agenda. Two of their initiatives may have immediate impacts on China-Taiwan-U.S. trilateral relations. First, while Representative Kevin McCarthy, a Republican and the current speaker of the House, met with Tsai in California instead of Taipei, his visit to Taiwan later in 2023 is not completely precluded, according to McCarthy.37 Considering the military fallout after Pelosi's Taiwan visit, which has not been fully neutralized, all the moves by the PLA presage how it may react to McCarthy's trip.38 In case there will still be a future visit after the DPP's nomination of its presidential candidate, which will reportedly be completed around the end of May,39 it would aggravate the situation even further, given Beijing's perception of Lai and the latter's likely campaign rhetoric.

Second, the newly established U.S. House Select Committee on the Strategic Competition Between the United States and the Chinese Communist Party in 2023, with the articulated goal of countering China's various threats against the United States, would bring about additional uncertainties

to thawing bilateral relations. An immediate issue is China's suspected spy balloon, which the committee's chairman, Republican Rep. Mike Gallagher of Wisconsin, has suggested could be investigated in collaboration with other House committees.<sup>40</sup> Furthermore, Republican legislators also called on Blinken to make a stopover in Taipei on his previously planned trip to Beijing in February,41 which could, if fulfilled in the future, trigger a far more vehement reaction from China than if McCarthy visits Taiwan, given their qualitatively different implications for U.S. adherence to its "One China" policy. Likewise, the previously reported initiative to invite Tsai to visit the United States during the first half of 2023,42 albeit out of the question now given that she made only transits to the United States during March and April, remains an explosive possibility for her or any future Taiwan president if it so happens.

## Implications for policy debates on trilateral relations

The power reshuffles above yield implications for two recent major policy debates in the United States. First, Michael Beckley and Hal Brands argue that Beijing, as it sees the growth of its national power begin to slow down, cannot wait too long to turn its aggressive intention into concrete action to grab what it desires, including Taiwan, which could result in a military clash with the United States. 43 In contrast, Oriana Skylar Mastro and Derek Scissors forecast that the peak of China's power has yet to come and, therefore, Beijing can bide its time for expansion and military confrontation.44 Central to the debate is the timeline for Beijing to use force against Taiwan, an issue that has grown increasingly prominent in 2022 given warnings from U.S. officials of the impending threat. For example, Chief of Naval Operations Admiral Mike Gilday professed on Oct. 18, 2022, that the outbreak of war could be earlier than 2027, somewhat similar to what then-Indo-Pacific Command chief Admiral Phil Davidson testified in March 2021. Gilday even indicated that the window of opportunity for China to attack Taiwan might emerge in 2022 or potentially in 2023.<sup>45</sup> In a slightly more reserved tone, CIA Director William Burns proclaimed in December 2022 during an interview with the Public Broadcasting Service that Xi has "instructed his military leadership to be ready by 2027 to launch a war" against Taiwan.<sup>46</sup> A month later, the prediction in a memo intended for internal circulation written by General Mike Minihan, head of the Air Mobility Command, is that "we will fight in 2025."<sup>47</sup>

To assess the debate, there are indeed indications of Beijing's stronger will to unify Taiwan by force, as informed by the first, second, and fourth factors in China's internal dynamics discussed above. With regard to the timeline of using force, it is vital to examine whether China may have reached the apex of its power and whether such an inference may be recognized by Beijing and thus expedite the timeline. The third factor in China's internal dynamics forebodes a gloomy economic prospect. In addition, despite the lift of its massive lockdown, China's overall economic prospect does not appear to be glowing either in the short or in the long run, much as Beckley and Brands posit. The Organization for **Economic Cooperation and Development predicted** a growth rate of 4.6% and the IMF predicted 5.2% for 2023, while Statista predicted the rates for 2023-2028 which would range between 3.44%-5.24%. Such figures stand in stark contrast with China's growth rates for 2011-2019, which ranged between 5.95% and 9.55%.48

Nonetheless, apart from China's aggregate power at the macro level, other crucial factors shape Beijing's decisionmaking over the timeline at the micro level. First, it seems probable that Xi will remain confident about China's continuing ascent. Xi trumpeted his view of "the East is on the rise, and the West is in decay" (dongsheng xijiang) in 2021, which was recently aggrandized to equate the "East" to the BRICS countries and their followers — of which many maintain closer ties with China than the United States. <sup>49</sup> This rosy vision of China is unlikely to be defied by Xi's protégées at the top after the Party Congress. In addition, Xi's heavily augmented sense of security following his domination of elite politics — part of China's internal dynamics mentioned above

— would also reinforce his belief in it. Both stand in the way of full awareness of China's diminishing dynamics of future growth compared to those in the past. Furthermore, Xi's pompous statement recently has displayed how he believes China's surging international clout rests on its domestic strengths. On his departure from Russia on March 22, 2023, after a three-day visit, Xi told Russian President Vladimir Putin that "change is coming that hasn't happened in 100 years, and we are driving this change together." 50

Second, what may affect Beijing's calculus about the timing of a military showdown is likely to be the assessment of China's internal weaknesses in absolute terms, rather than external strengths in a relative sense. China is increasingly vulnerable to multiple systemic risks. The ongoing real estate market crisis remains unresolved, with developers facing financial hardships and needing massive credit injection and the interest in purchase heavily slashed.51 The sluggish housing sector further weakens the already sagging aggregate demand. A shortage of fiscal resources to cover the supply of critical public services is provoking societal disgruntlement.52 Domestic investments are hampered by decelerated inflows of foreign capital largely owing to U.S.-China strategic competition and economic strife, and by capital flight which seemed to accelerate after the Party Congress. 53 What could generate the strongest consequence for social stability may be the high youth unemployment rate in China since 2022, which ranges between 18-20%. Worse yet, long-term trends seem to turn increasingly against young workers.54 The bleak prospect for young Chinese has caused widespread pessimism about their future, and thus contributed to China's unusually rapid declines in fertility level and marriage rate since 2014.55 Considering the six aforementioned dimensions of China's internal dynamics, pervasive youth disenchantment could heighten the chance of contentious collective action, thereby worsening China's internal fragility. These grave risks and chronic crises are no less influential than China's available economic and military resources relative to those of other major powers in shaping Beijing's external behaviors.

There are clear indications that Beijing is guite aware of all these vulnerabilities and has undertaken concrete actions to tackle them. Since the end of the Party Congress, Beijing sought to manage the Chinese economy in ways markedly different from what had been done in the past, and with an eye to addressing systemic risks. The Central Economic Work Conference, concluded on December 16, for instance, underlined, among other things, the revival of the digital (or platform) economy, the encouragement of private enterprise, the fulfillment of real estate firms' demand for credits, and the expansion of domestic aggregate demand.<sup>56</sup> The first two objectives stand diametrically opposite to, respectively, all the strictures imposed on firms like Alibaba and Tencent — including heavy fines and the forced resignation of their founders – since 2020, and to Beijing's state dirigisme, which were among the key factors leading to the relative shrinkage of China's private firms since 2021 — the first time that occurred since Deng Xiaoping's tour to southern China in 1992.<sup>57</sup> The last two objectives demonstrate the less-than-satisfactory efficiency of pre-existing measures intended to contain the risks from the housing market, youth unemployment, underinvestment, capital flight, etc. Given that the internally destabilizing impacts resulting from the systemic risks identified above would be exacerbated if Beijing attacks Taiwan, all the internal vulnerabilities are even more likely to prohibit a hasty invasion.

Related to China's economic risks is the possibility of diverting domestic tensions by waging external conflict, which also jeopardizes cross-strait stability as the peaking power argument envisions, albeit through a different logic. For two reasons, nonetheless, a diversionary war against Taiwan in the near future seems unlikely. First, China's involvement in external military conflict in the reform era is rare, and the motives for using force reflect tremendous caution and strategic logic rooted in cultural continuities and changes in international settings. This was true of China's war with Vietnam in 1979 and the 1995-96 Taiwan Strait Crisis, which had hardly any bearing on the need for maintaining domestic stability.58 Second, and more importantly, for autocracies to wage diversionary wars, the degree of top leaders' grips on power and the regime's control of the social

order are critical factors in their motivations for diversion. <sup>59</sup> In general, non-democracies possess a richer repertoire for containing domestic instability than democracies. In particular, the Chinese state's staggering surveillance capability built on high technology and data fusion, unparalleled by any other authoritarian regime at present, plays a key role in preempting or overwhelming destabilizing forces. <sup>60</sup> Hence it is unlikely that nationwide chaos veering on regime collapse will soon occur, a scenario that prodded Mao to provoke the clash with the Soviet Union over Zhenbao Island in 1969. <sup>61</sup> Diversionary tactics against Taiwan thus may serve as a last resort only.

The third micro-level factor that influences Beijing's decision is that neither Taiwan's citizens nor elites have adopted a standpoint on cross-strait relations that would prompt Beijing to rush an invasion. As shown above, the majority of Taiwanese prefer the status quo to independence, and nonviolent alternatives to war. Among the leading candidates for next year's presidential election, none of them embrace a pro-independence platform, including Lai — despite that there is also a dearth of support or acquiescence for unification currently. Beijing's rhetoric and deep mistrust with Lai aside, there seems little chance for Lai, if elected, to declare independence.

The fourth micro-level factor is that the foregoing scrutiny of U.S. domestic politics demonstrates that the Democrats and Republicans may exert disparate influences on Beijing's intention over the timeline. Whereas this is the case, Tsai's transit visit to the United States during March 30-31 and April 4-6 appears to exhibit possibilities for non-zero-sum competition between the two parties over the trilateral relations. Major activities by Tsai, including her speech in New York arranged by the Hudson Institute, a predominantly Republican think tank, and her meeting with McCarthy as well as 18 other members of Congress from both parties, took place in a watered-down fashion from what was previously reported. In response, China launched the "Joint Swords" military drills near Taiwan from April 8-10, with operations slightly less intrusive than those in the wake of Pelosi's Taiwan visit last year. Unlike what happened a year ago, the deployment this

time did not form an encirclement and simulate a blockade of Taiwan, and there were also no missiles fired over or around Taiwan.<sup>62</sup>

Contrary to the arguments about China's peaking power and diversionary motivations, therefore, massive cross-strait armed conflict is by no means inevitable soon, albeit through a different logic from Jude Blanchette and Ryan Hass's recent analysis that offered a similar conclusion in the long run.<sup>63</sup> That said, it is notable that there are alternative dynamics that shape Beijing's intentions on the timing otherwise. As discussed above, whereas the plans for McCarthy's visit to Taiwan and for Tsai state visit to the United States are not underway now, initiatives of this sort remain prone to escalation. Xi may not rush a military offensive against Taiwan. Yet if his hard-earned perception of security is compromised by trends that he regards as encouraging Taiwan independence — such as what he considers to be coming from the international arena reflected in such initiatives — he will at least have to deliver tough responses in defense.

If China is unlikely to rush an invasion, does that mean Taiwan is entirely free from the risk of coerced unification in the near future? This brings us to the second issue of policy debate: Beijing's main approach that produces such a clear and present danger. To be sure, Beijing is more resolute in this regard after the Party Congress, considering China's internal dynamics elaborated above. On the one hand, there are abundant studies and comments, including high-ranking U.S. officials' frequent warnings that concentrate on China's approach to an all-out invasion. On the other hand, some analyses place heavier emphasis on those threats from Chinese moves short of waging a full militarized conflict. The most common concept of such moves is perhaps China's "gray-zone" operations (CGZO) against Taiwan. Various definitions and scopes of CGZOs have been proposed, ranging from the broad notion that encompasses almost all types of China's hostile behaviors toward Taiwan and of policies able to tip the cross-strait balance of comprehensive power to China's favor, to the specific concentration on the use of military force.<sup>64</sup> Most studies explore some particular dimensions among political,

economic, societal, military, and cyber/informational tactics in the international, cross-strait, or Taiwan's domestic arenas under the widely conceived scope of CGZOs. Despite their disparate focus on CGZOs, they generally share the consensus that CGZOs have been and will remain a continual and predominant component integral to Beijing's coercion of Taiwan, in contradistinction to the uncertain viability and timeline of an all-out invasion.<sup>65</sup>

Exemplified by the CGZO literature, the distinction between China's coercive moves and its conventional invasion in terms of their nature and intended effects begets the inference about the CGZO's designed and immediate goals. A conventional invasion is invariably regarded as directly seeking a full seizure of Taiwan. Yet CGZOs are understood as facilitating China's unification attempt indirectly by creating long-term conditions in various domains that bolster China's relative advantages in material capability, ideational appeal, political will, etc. vis-à-vis those of Taiwan and its partners. Even if current research shows that CGZOs against Taiwan are not counterbalanced by timely responses, especially from the United States, there will be a much-heightened risk of a major crisis in the future.66 Such an argument is based on the premise that China has diverging timelines between the two modes of aggressive actions for the goal of unification.

It is overlooked, however, that some coercive scenarios - not yet totally realized as of now short of a full invasion may potentially speed up unification in the near term by forcing Taiwan into negotiations instead of conquering Taiwan. A Chinese blockade implemented in ways different from what current studies presume is one example. The scale and duration could be deliberately limited to lessen the chance of a military clash that results from the attempt by Taiwan and/or its allies to break the blockade. Such a blockade can thus be repeated at certain frequencies, where the cumulative effect would be to jeopardize Taiwan's overall morale and internal cohesion over time, even if every single round of blockade does not persistently or fatally sabotage the supply of resources to Taiwan. Given that Taiwanese society seeks to avert the adverse impacts of conflict with China that involve the use

of force, as shown in Taiwan's public opinion polling, the consolidation of Taiwan's internal morale cannot be over-emphasized. Another act of similar ramification may be an attack on Taiwan's outpost islands such as Taiping and Pratas, which could result in China taking Taiwanese captives. This could happen even if China does not seek to permanently occupy the islands. The release of the captives could then become an issue that Beijing can leverage to coerce official bilateral negotiations, where the bargaining agenda will be at the mercy of Beijing. Taipei could be put on the defensive because of, for instance, domestic pressures that appeal on humanitarian grounds.

Whether or not such scenarios are considered to be part of CGZOs, they involve the use of force at a lower level than an all-out invasion but present a more immediate menace from coerced unification than almost all CGZOs already imposed on Taiwan. To be sure, the key point here is not about whether there will be a future crisis precisely like the hypothesized examples above. Rather, more attention is to be paid to those Chinese acts in which the magnitude of violence falls between CGZOs and kinetic military operations, but the possible upshot may be to expedite unification under China's terms.

As the examples exhibit, such acts appear preferable for Beijing to a full invasion for several reasons. First, they can be carried out often before Taiwan and/or the United States respond with decisive countermoves and can therefore reserve flexibility about continuation or withdrawal in order to avert escalation. Second, they are significantly less costly for China. Third, the first two reasons render them amenable to repeated execution which elevates pressures on Taiwan. Fourth, while Taiwan has developed material and psychological capabilities to withstand some CGZOs that may have otherwise generated vast pressures for negotiation, such as cyber warfare and the PLA Navy and Air Force's intrusions into areas dangerously close to Taiwan, it remains to be seen to what degree Taiwan is able to survive the coercions similar to the examples above. Fifth, and perhaps most importantly, the current U.S. tactics, whether strategic ambiguity or strategic clarity is a more accurate characterization of its nature at

present, concentrate on preventing massive crossstrait armed conflict. The United States lacks a systematic preventive strategy regarding the type of Chinese coercions in question here. Nevertheless, considering these five reasons as well as the foregoing anatomy of the timeline for China's decisive operation aimed at seizing Taiwan, such Chinese coercions seem a more pressing concern than an invasion in the near future and warrant increasing deliberation.

#### References

- The localities here refer to the metropolises at the level directly under the central government, and the counties and cities at the level below but not administered by the metropolises.
- 2 Richard C. Bush et al., "Around the halls: The outcomes of China's 20th Party Congress," The Brookings Institution, October 25, 2022, <a href="https://www.brookings.edu/blog/order-from-chaos/2022/10/25/around-the-halls-the-outcomes-of-chinas-20th-party-congress/">https://www.brookings.edu/blog/order-from-chaos/2022/10/25/around-the-halls-the-outcomes-of-chinas-20th-party-congress/</a>.
- Zhou Xin, "Is China rich or poor? Nation's wealth debate muddied by conflicting government data," South China Morning Post, May 29, 2020, https://www.scmp.com/economy/chinaeconomy/article/3086678/china-rich-or-poornations-wealth-debate-muddied-conflicting; Beijing's poverty alleviation policy has been based on its official definition of poverty. Before 2019, the poverty line for per capita income was demarcated as below 4,000 yuan (\$620) a year or \$1.69 a day. This was a looser definition than that set by the World Bank at \$1.90 a day. After 2019, China's official definition turned even looser, to be less than 2,300 yuan (\$356). See Lily Kuo, "China claims to have eliminated poverty, but the figures mask harsh challenges," The Washington Post, February 25, 2021, https://www.washingtonpost.com/ world/asia\_pacific/china-poverty-economygrowth/2021/02/25/9e92cb18-7722-11eb-9489-8f7dacd51e75\_story.html.
- 4 Iain Marlow and Josh Wingrove, "Biden Says He Doesn't See 'Imminent' Threat of Taiwan Attack," Bloomberg, November 14, 2022, <a href="https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2022-11-14/biden-says-he-doesn-t-see-imminent-threat-of-taiwan-invasion?leadSource=uverify%20wall">https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2022-11-14/biden-says-he-doesn-t-see-imminent-threat-of-taiwan-invasion?leadSource=uverify%20wall</a>.
- Amy Chang Chien and Chang Che, "With Record Military Incursions, China Warns Taiwan and the U.S.," The New York Times, December 26, 2022, https://www.nytimes.com/2022/12/26/world/ asia/china-taiwan-jets.html.

- "Meizhong Taihai Shangkong Jiaojing: Sibaijia Zhanji Duizhi Santian Sanye" [Confrontation in the Air over Taiwan: Stalemate for Three Days Involving Four Hundred Sorties], Yahoo News, November 14, 2022, <a href="https://tw.news.yahoo.com/%E7%BE%8E%E4%B8%AD%E5%8F%B0%E6%B5%B7%E4%B8%8A%E7%A9%BA%E8%BC%83%E5%8B%81-400%E6%9E%B6-%E6%88%B0%E6%A9%9F%E5%B0%8D%E5%B3%993%E5%A4%A93%E5%A4%9C-133029855.html.</a>
- 7 Michael Beckley and Hal Brands, "The End of China's Rise: Beijing Is Running Out of Time to Remake the World," *Foreign Affairs*, October 1, 2021, <a href="https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/china/2021-10-01/end-chinas-rise">https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/china/2021-10-01/end-chinas-rise</a>.
- "China's Ponzi-like Property Market is Eroding Faith in the Government," The Economist, September 12, 2022, <a href="https://www.economist.com/finance-and-economics/2022/09/12/chinas-ponzi-like-property-market-is-eroding-faith-in-the-government">https://www.proleader.org/files/ugd/af1ed-e\_95e334d18219491fb363576b62eec9da.pdf</a>.
- Cheng Leng and Thomas Hale, "Chinese lenders to pump \$162bn of credit into property developers," Financial Times, November 24, 2022, https://www.ft.com/content/f7ff561e-82e3-46a8-aee0-a1fbfe513c29; Sun Yu and Tom Mitchell, "China's local government financing vehicles go on land-buying spree," Financial Times, September 15, 2022. https://www.ft.com/content/b6ef0852-6d51-44eb-9c7c-128f9c47c75a.
- Verna Yu, "Who is Li Qiang, the man poised to become China's next premier?" The Guardian, October 23, 2022, https://www.theguardian. com/world/2022/oct/24/who-is-li-qiang-theman-poised-to-become-chinas-next-premier; Keith Bradsher, "A loyal aide in Shanghai takes a leading role in Beijing," The New York

Times, October 23, 2022, https://www.nytimes.com/2022/10/22/world/asia/li-qiang-shanghai.html; Eduardo Baptista, Tony Munroe, and Martin Pollard, "China's next premier Li: A Xi loyalist who oversaw Shanghai lockdown," Reuters, October 23, 2022, https://www.reuters.com/world/china/chinas-next-premier-xi-loyalist-who-oversaw-shanghai-lockdown-2022-10-23/.

- 11 Keith Zhai, "China's New Premier Li Qiang Has Xi's Ear," *The Wall Street Journal*, March 10, 2023, <a href="https://www.wsj.com/articles/chinas-new-premier-li-giang-has-xis-ear-78415935">https://www.wsj.com/articles/chinas-new-premier-li-giang-has-xis-ear-78415935</a>.
- 12 Orange Wang, "China's Communist Party cements 'common prosperity' as core economic agenda," South China Morning Post, October 23, 2022, https://www.scmp.com/news/china/politics/article/3196908/chinas-communist-party-cements-common-prosperity-core-economic-agenda.
- 13 Yuji Miura, "The Reality of 'Common Prosperity' Advocated by the Xi Jinping Administration," Pacific Business and Industries 22, no. 83 (March 2022): 2-43, https://www.jri.co.jp/en/reports/rim/2022/83/; Wendy Ye and Evelyn Cheng, "China's rich are moving their money to Singapore. Beijing's crackdown is one of the reasons," CNBC, April 8, 2022, https://www.cnbc.com/2022/03/30/chinas-wealthy-moving-money-to-singapore-amid-common-prosperity-push.html.
- Protests broke out primarily during November 26-29 in major Chinese cities such as Beijing, Tianjin, Shanghai, Chongqing, Guangzhou, Wuhan, Nanjing, Chengdu, Xi'an, Hangzhou, Jinan, and Urumqi. In most cases, hundreds of protesting citizens in the streets or university students on campus gathered at any given time, while the crowd in Beijing crowd was over 1,000. Chris Buckley, "With Intimidation and Surveillance, China Tries to Snuff Out Protests," The New York Times, November 29, 2022, https://www.nytimes.com/2022/11/29/world/asia/china-protest-covid-security.html; Lee Brown, "China vows to 'resolutely crack down' as protests continue," New York Post, November

- 30, 2022, <a href="https://nypost.com/2022/11/30/china-vows-to-resolutely-crack-down-as-pro-tests-continue/">https://nypost.com/2022/11/30/china-vows-to-resolutely-crack-down-as-pro-tests-continue/</a>; Shannon Tiezzi, "The Real Importance of China's 'Zero COVID' Protests," The Diplomat, November 29, 2022, <a href="https://thediplomat.com/2022/11/the-real-importance-of-chinas-zero-covid-protests/">https://thediplomat.com/2022/11/the-real-importance-of-chinas-zero-covid-protests/</a>.
- Jonathan Wolfe, "China's unfolding tragedy," *The New York Times*, January 4, 2023, <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2023/01/04/briefing/chinas-unfolding-tragedy.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2023/01/04/briefing/chinas-unfolding-tragedy.html</a>.
- "Dudong Xijinping Zongshuji Ershidahou Shouci Chujing Huodong de Shenyi" [Understanding the Deep Meaning of General Secretary Xi Jinping's First Activity off Beijing after the 20th Party Congress], People's Net, October 30, 2022, http://politics.people.com.cn/BIG5/ n1/2022/1030/c1001-32554855.html.
- 17 Susan L. Shirk, "The Return to Personalistic Rule," *Journal of Democracy* 29, no. 2 (April 2018): 24, <a href="https://www.journalofdemocracy.org/articles/china-in-xis-new-era-the-return-to-personalistic-rule/">https://www.journalofdemocracy.org/articles/china-in-xis-new-era-the-return-to-personalistic-rule/</a>.
- 18 The effect of an "information cascade" refers to a ripple effect where, under authoritarianism, the first group of citizens who overcome their fear of repression and act out their distaste for the regime would make the next group with the second largest desire-to-fear ratio learn, through public information, about much broader support for resistance than they knew, and thus follow suit. Such a spread of information and action would keep widening in successive cascades. Andrew J. Nathan, "China at the Tipping Point? Foreseeing the Unforeseeable," Journal of Democracy 24, no. 1 (January 2013): 21.
- 19 Jennifer Tang, "After protests, some Chinese cities lift fireworks bans ahead of Lunar New Year," Radio Free Asia, January 7, 2023, <a href="https://www.rfa.org/english/news/china/fireworks-protest-01072023210204.html">https://www.rfa.org/english/news/china/fireworks-protest-01072023210204.html</a>.

- 20 "Zhengdang Bantu Bianhua" [Changes in Major Political Parties' Turfs], United Daily News, <a href="https://udn.com/vote2022/infographics">https://udn.com/vote2022/infographics</a>; "Di Shiwuren Zongtong Fuzongtong Xuanju" [The Election for the 15th President and Vice-President], The Central Election Commission, <a href="https://bit.ly/3LXylap">https://bit.ly/3LXylap</a>.
- 21 For the collusion, see Xie Yarou, "Heibang Weihe Gangen Jingzhengshu Duizhegan?" [Why Have the Gangsters Dare to Confront the Policy Agency?], Chinatimes, December 8, 2022, https://www.chinatimes.com/realtimenews/20221208001443-260407?chdtv. For the DPP's support for the cyber army, see Su Heng, "Minjindang Wangjun Zhiguo Canbai" [The DPP's Governance through the Cyber Army Fails Miserably], United Daily News, January 2, 2023, https://vip.udn.com/vip/story/121160/6854373.
- "Minzhong dui Dangqian Liangan Guanxi zhi Kanfa Minyi Diaocha" [Public Opinion Poll on Taiwan People's View of Cross-Strait Relations at Present], Mainland Affairs Council, October 27, 2022, <a href="https://ws.mac.gov.tw/001/Upload/295/relfile/7837/78183/10ab323d-e078-483c-883d-45c399d91a8e.pdf">https://ws.mac.gov.tw/001/Upload/295/relfile/7837/78183/10ab323d-e078-483c-883d-45c399d91a8e.pdf</a>.
- "Meilidao Mindiao: 2022 nian 12 yue Guozheng Mindiao" [Formosa's Public Opinion Poll on National Politics in December 2022], Formosa Electronic Newsletter, December 5, 2022, <a href="http://www.my-formosa.com/DOC\_191337.htm">http://www.my-formosa.com/DOC\_191337.htm</a>.
- "2024 Zongtong Keneng Renxuan Zhichidu Mindiao" [Public Opinion Survey on the Support for Possible Presidential Candidates in 2024], TVBS Poll Center, January 17, 2023, <a href="https://cc.tvbs.com.tw/portal/file/poll\_center/2023/20230117/8e4be1105ab9f8817b-ba7535abcc8522.pdf">https://cc.tvbs.com.tw/portal/file/poll\_center/2023/20230117/8e4be1105ab9f8817b-ba7535abcc8522.pdf</a>.
- 25 Wu Zijia, "Guomindang Gongshou Rang Ke Jueding Erling Ersi Shei dang Zongtong" [Who Will be the President in the 2024 Election Hinges on Whether KMT Will Make Accommodation with Ko Wen-je], Formosa Electronic Newsletter, March 29, 2023, <a href="http://www.my-formosa.com/DOC\_194039.htm">http://www.my-formosa.com/DOC\_194039.htm</a>.

- 26 Liu Yixuan, "Hou You-yi Yuandan Zhici: Women Juebushi Qiangguo Qizi" [Hou You-yi's remark on New Year's Day: We are by no means the pawn of great powers], United Daily Net, January 2, 2023, <a href="https://udn.com/news/story/6656/6880640">https://udn.com/news/story/6656/6880640</a>.
- 27 Lawrence Ching, "Taiwan's new premier risks Beijing's wrath after affirming support for island's independence," South China Morning Post, September 27, 2017, <a href="https://www.scmp.com/news/china/policies-politics/article/2113009/taiwans-new-premier-risks-beijings-wrath-after">https://www.scmp.com/news/china/policies-politics/article/2113009/taiwans-new-premier-risks-beijings-wrath-after</a>.
- "Taiwan Premier Reiterates Taiwan-Independence Approach as 'Pragmatic," Taiwan News, April 15, 2018, <a href="https://www.taiwannews.com.tw/en/news/3406090">https://www.taiwannews.com.tw/en/news/3406090</a>.
- 29 Wang Pinli, "Lai Qingde Zicheng 'Wushi Taidu Gongzuozhe" [William Lai Calls Himself as a "Pragmatic Worker for Taiwan Independence"], The Storm Media, November 19, 2019, <a href="https://www.storm.mg/article/1966430">https://www.storm.mg/article/1966430</a>.
- 30 Hong Qichang and Yin Liqiao, "Jiedu Lai Qingde Liangan Sikao Zhuzhou" [Dissecting Lai Qingde's Thinking on Cross-Strait Relations], Lianhe Zaobao (Singapore), August 15, 2022, https://www.zaobao.com.sg/forum/views/ story20220815-1303046. Tsai's "four commitments" policy refers to: 1) the commitment to Taiwan's constitutionally enshrined freedom and democracy; 2) the commitment that relations between the Republic of China (ROC) and the People's Republic of China (PRC) be free from legal subordination to each other; 3) the commitment that the ROC's sovereignty be against PRC's encroachment; 4) and the commitment that Taiwan's future be compliant with the will of all Taiwan people.
- 31 Li Hongdian, "Cong 'Kangzhong Baotai' dao 'Heping Baotai': Xuezhe jie Minjindang Zhenshi Yongyi" [From "Resisting China in Order to Protect Taiwan" to "Seeking Peace in Order to Protect Taiwan": A Scholar Unveils DPP's True Intention], Sanli News Net, January 5, 2023, https://www.setn.com/News.aspx-?NewsID=1234030.

- 32 Chen Yun and Jonathan Chin, "Taiwan Already Independent, Lai Says," *Taipei Times*, January 19, 2023, <a href="https://www.taipeitimes.com/News/front/archives/2023/01/19/2003792832">https://www.taipeitimes.com/News/front/archives/2023/01/19/2003792832</a>.
- 33 China News Net, "Lai Qingde deng Paochu yi 'Heping Baotai' Qudai 'Kangzhong Baotai', Guotaiban Huiying" [The Taiwan Affairs Office's Response to "Seeking Peace in Order to Protect Taiwan," Advanced by William Lai and Others, in Substitution of "Resisting China in Order to Protect Taiwan"], Baidu, January 11, 2023, <a href="https://baijiahao.baidu.com/s?id=1754706041649272381&wfr=spider&for=pc">https://baijiahao.baidu.com/s?id=1754706041649272381&wfr=spider&for=pc</a>.
- 34 RFA staff, "US Lends Taiwan \$2 billion to Buy American Defense Equipment," Radio Free Asia, December 22, 2022, <a href="https://www.rfa.org/english/news/southchinasea/us-lends-taiwan-2bn-dollars-12252022015024.html">https://www.rfa.org/english/news/southchinasea/us-lends-taiwan-2bn-dollars-12252022015024.html</a>.
- Vivian Salama et al., "Blinken Trip to China Postponed After Suspected Spy Balloon Spotted Over U.S.," The Wall Street Journal, February 3, 2023, <a href="https://www.wsj.com/arti-cles/blinken-trip-to-china-postponed-after-spy-balloon-spotted-over-u-s-11675437406">https://www.wsj.com/arti-cles/blinken-trip-to-china-postponed-after-spy-balloon-spotted-over-u-s-11675437406</a>.
- 36 Yuka Hayashi, "U.S. Not Seeking Decoupling From China, Commerce Chief Says," *The Wall Street Journal*, November 30, 2022, <a href="https://www.wsj.com/articles/u-s-not-seeking-decoupling-from-china-commerce-chief-says-11669773016">https://www.wsj.com/articles/u-s-not-seeking-decoupling-from-china-commerce-chief-says-11669773016</a>.
- 37 Erik Wasson and Billy House, "House Speaker Kevin McCarthy Confirms US Meeting With Taiwan President," Bloomberg, March 8, 2023, <a href="https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2023-03-08/house-speaker-kevin-mc-carthy-confirms-us-meeting-with-taiwan-president?leadSource=uverify%20wall">https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2023-03-08/house-speaker-kevin-mc-carthy-confirms-us-meeting-with-taiwan-president?leadSource=uverify%20wall</a>.
- 38 Liu Xuanzun, "PLA ramps up drills around Taiwan amid McCarthy's island visit hype," Global Times, February 1, 2023, https://www. globaltimes.cn/page/202302/1284612.shtml.

- 39 Wu Shaoyu, "Minjindang Zongtong Timing Zuikuai Wuyuedi Liuyue Wancheng Timing" [The Earliest Time for DPP to Nominate its Presidential Candidate Would around the End of May or June], TVBS News Net, February 9, 2023, https://news.tvbs.com.tw/politics/2038096.
- **40** Caroline Coudriet, "Lawmakers ready to investigate Chinese spy balloon," Roll Call, February 7, 2023, <a href="https://rollcall.com/2023/02/07/lawmakers-ready-to-investigate-chinese-spy-balloon/">https://rollcall.com/2023/02/07/lawmakers-ready-to-investigate-chinese-spy-balloon/</a>.
- 41 "US lawmakers urge Secretary of State Blinken to visit Taiwan," *Taipei Times*, February 4, 2023, <a href="https://www.taipeitimes.com/News/front/archives/2023/02/04/2003793691">https://www.taipeitimes.com/News/front/archives/2023/02/04/2003793691</a>.
- "Reports say President Tsai Ing-wen may visit US before June," Formosa News, February 14, 2023, <a href="https://www.ftvnews.com.tw/video/detail/A2sdlSeZfAc">https://www.ftvnews.com.tw/video/detail/A2sdlSeZfAc</a>.
- 43 Michael Beckley and Hal Brands, "The End of China's Rise," *Foreign Affairs*, October 21, 2021, <a href="https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/china/2021-10-01/end-chinas-rise">https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/china/2021-10-01/end-chinas-rise</a>.
- 44 Oriana Skylar Mastro and Derek Scissors, "China Hasn't Reached the Peak of its Power," Foreign Affairs, August 22, 2022, <a href="https://www.foreignaffairs.com/china/china-hasnt-reached-peak-its-power">https://www.foreignaffairs.com/china/china-hasnt-reached-peak-its-power</a>.
- 45 Mallory Shelbourne, "China's Accelerated Timeline to Take Taiwan Pushing Navy in the Pacific, Says CNO Gilday," USNI News, October 19, 2022, <a href="https://news.usni.org/2022/10/19/chinas-accelerated-timeline-to-take-taiwan-pushing-navy-in-the-pacific-says-cno-gilday;">https://news.usni.org/2022/10/19/chinas-accelerated-timeline-to-take-taiwan-pushing-navy-in-the-pacific-says-cno-gilday;</a>; and Mallory Shelbourne, "Davidson: China Could Try to Take Control of Taiwan In 'Next Six Years," USNI News, March 9, 2021, <a href="https://news.usni.org/2021/03/09/davidson-china-could-try-to-take-control-of-taiwan-in-next-six-years">https://news.usni.org/2021/03/09/davidson-china-could-try-to-take-control-of-taiwan-in-next-six-years</a>.
- Judy Woodruff, "CIA Director Bill Burns on war in Ukraine, intelligence challenges posed by China," PBS, December 16, 2022, <a href="https://www.pbs.org/newshour/show/cia-director-bill-burns-on-war-in-ukraine-intelligence-challenges-posed-by-china">https://www.pbs.org/newshour/show/cia-director-bill-burns-on-war-in-ukraine-intelligence-challenges-posed-by-china</a>.

- 47 Jude Blanchette and Ryan Hass, "To Deter Beijing, What the United States Says Matters," Center for Strategic and International Studies, February 2, 2023, <a href="https://www.csis.org/analysis/deter-beijing-what-united-states-says-matters">https://www.csis.org/analysis/deter-beijing-what-united-states-says-matters</a>.
- "China Economic Snapshot," Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development, November 22, 2022, https://www.oecd.org/economy/china-economic-snapshot/; David Lawder and Xinghui Kok, "IMF lifts 2023 growth forecast on China reopening, strength in U.S., Europe," Reuters, January 31, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/markets/imf-lifts-2023-growth-forecast-china-reopening-strength-us-europe-2023-01-31/; C. Textor, "Growth rate of real gross domestic product (GDP) in China from 2012 to 2022 with forecasts until 2028," Statista, January 17, 2023, https://www.statista.com/statistics/263616/gross-domestic-product-gdp-growth-rate-in-china/.
- 49 Central News Agency, "Zhongguo dui Dongsheng Xijiang Xinjie: Jinzhuan Weishou Xinxing Guojia jiang Jueqi" [China's New Interpretation of "the East Is on the Rise, and the West Is in Decay": Emerging Countries Led by BRICS Will Rise], United Daily Newsnet, September 21, 2022, <a href="https://udn.com/news/story/7331/6629852">https://udn.com/news/story/7331/6629852</a>.
- David Averre, Rachael Bunyan, and Christian Oliver, "Xi Jinping and Vladimir Putin say 'change is coming' that hasn't happened in 100 years," Daily Mail, March 21, 2023, <a href="https://www.daily-mail.co.uk/news/article-11887931/Xi-Jinping-Vladimir-Putin-say-change-coming-ominous-message-West.html">https://www.daily-mail.co.uk/news/article-11887931/Xi-Jinping-Vladimir-Putin-say-change-coming-ominous-message-West.html</a>.
- 51 Evelyn Cheng, "China's real estate crisis isn't over yet, IMF says," CNBC, February 3, 2023, https://www.cnbc.com/2023/02/03/chinas-real-estate-crisis-isnt-over-yet-imf-says.html
- Yan Kun and Huang Xiao, "Zhongguo shi Fenquan, Caizheng Zongxiang Shiheng yu Jiben Gonggong Fuwu Gongji Yanjiu" [A Study of the Decentralization of Chinese Style, Vertical Fiscal Imbalance, and the Supply of Basic Public Services], Jingjixue Dongtai, no. 12 (December 2022), 22-31.

- "Exodus of Wealthy Chinese Accelerates With End of Covid Zero," Bloomberg, January 25, 2023, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/ articles/2023-01-25/rich-chinese-plan-to-leavewith-money-with-covid-zero-s-end.
- World Bank, Navigating Uncertainty: China's Economy in 2023 (Washington, D.C.: World Bank, 2022); Liu Zunyi, "2023 Nian ji Yihou de Zhongguo Jingji Qianjing" [China's Economic Prospect in 2023 and afterwards], Think Hong Kong, January 30, 2023, <a href="https://www.thinkhk.com/article/2023-01/30/59146.html">https://www.thinkhk.com/article/2023-01/30/59146.html</a>;
- 55 Nicholas Eberstadt, "China's collapsing birth and marriage rates reflect a people's deep pessimism," *The Washington Post*, February 28, 2023, <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2023/02/28/behind-china-collapse-birthmarriage-rates/">https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2023/02/28/behind-china-collapse-birthmarriage-rates/</a>.
- Arendse Huld, "China's Central Economic Work Conference: Policymakers Set Sights on Growth in 2023," China Briefing, December 28, 2022, https://www.china-briefing.com/news/ chinas-central-economic-work-conference-policymakers-set-sights-on-growth-in-2023/; Chutian Zhou, "Interpreting China's 2022 Central Economic Work Conference," The Diplomat, December 20, 2022, https://thediplomat. com/2022/12/interpreting-chinas-2022-central-economic-work-conference/.
- 57 Tianlei Huang and Nicolas Véron, "China's private sector advance pauses, but the trend is unclear," Peterson Institute for International Economics, October 17, 2022, <a href="https://www.piie.com/blogs/realtime-economics/chinas-private-sector-advance-pauses-trend-unclear">https://www.piie.com/blogs/realtime-economics/chinas-private-sector-advance-pauses-trend-unclear</a>.
- Xiaoming Zhang, "China's 1979 War with Vietnam: A Reassessment," The China Quarterly, 184 (December 2005), 851-874, https://www.cambridge.org/core/journals/china-quarterly/article/chinas-1979-war-with-vietnam-a-reassessment/5F0A60EC-82610CFD3BB659501801396A; Andrew Scobell, China's Use of Military Force: Beyond the Great Wall and the Long March (New York: Cambridge University Press, 2003), chapters six and eight.

- 59 Jeffrey Pickering and Emizet F. Kisangani, "Democracy and Diversionary Military Intervention: Reassessing Regime Type and the Diversionary Hypothesis," *International* Studies Quarterly 49, no. 1 (March 2005), 23-43, https://academic.oup.com/isq/ article/49/1/23/1793155.
- Dahlia Peterson, "How China harnesses data fusion to make sense of surveillance data," Tech Stream, The Brookings Institution, September 23, 2021, <a href="https://www.brookings.edu/techstream/how-china-harnesses-data-fusion-to-make-sense-of-surveillance-data/">https://www.brookings.edu/techstream/how-china-harnesses-data-fusion-to-make-sense-of-surveillance-data/</a>; Zeyi Yang, "The Chinese surveillance state proves that the idea of privacy is more 'malleable' than you'd expect," MIT Technology Review, October 10, 2022, <a href="https://www.technologyreview.com/2022/10/10/1060982/china-pandem-ic-cameras-surveillance-state-book/">https://www.technologyreview.com/2022/10/10/1060982/china-pandem-ic-cameras-surveillance-state-book/</a>.
- 61 Lyle J. Goldstein, "Return to Zhenbao Island: Who Started Shooting and Why It Matters," The China Quarterly no. 168 (December 2001), 985-997, https://www.jstor.org/stable/3657368.
- 62 On various days during the drill, the PLA launched exercises in different locations around Taiwan. Though taken together, all the spots appeared to make up an island-encompassing condition, their effect was far from a real blockade as simulated in the PLA drill after Pelosi's visit to Taiwan where the multi-directional deployments of warplanes and warships which encircled Taiwan occurred all at the same time. For the locations on various days in April 2023, see "圍台軍演結束! 國防部: 中國 3天共出動232架戰機、32艘軍艦" [The military exercise around Taiwan is over! Minister of National Defense: China dispatched 232 fighter planes and 32 warships in 3 days], SET News, April 12, 2023, https://www.setn.com/News. aspx?NewsID=1278916.

- 63 Jude Blanchette and Ryan Hass, "The Taiwan Long Game: Why the Best Solution Is No Solution," Foreign Affairs 102, no. 1 (January/ February 2023): 102-114, <a href="https://www.foreignaf-fairs.com/china/taiwan-long-game-best-solution-jude-blanchette-ryan-hass">https://www.foreignaf-fairs.com/china/taiwan-long-game-best-solution-jude-blanchette-ryan-hass</a>.
- 64 For the former, see Bonnie Lin et al., "Competition in the Gray Zone: Countering China's Coercion Against U.S. Allies and Partners in the Indo-Pacific," (Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corporation, 2022), <a href="https://www.rand.org/pubs/research\_reports/RRA594-1.html">https://www.rand.org/pubs/research\_reports/RRA594-1.html</a>; For the latter, see Roderick Lee and Marcus Clay, "Don't Call It a Gray Zone: China's Use-of-Force Spectrum," War on the Rocks, May 9, 2022, <a href="https://warontherocks.com/2022/05/dont-call-it-a-gray-zone-chinas-use-of-force-spectrum/">https://warontherocks.com/2022/05/dont-call-it-a-gray-zone-chinas-use-of-force-spectrum/</a>.
- CGZOs as a more desirable option than an all-out invasion to subjugate Taiwan is in Matthew Egger, "Into the Gray Zone: China's Paths Towards Reunification with Taiwan," Small Wars Journal, May 21, 2022, https://smallwarsjournal.com/jrnl/art/gray-zone-chinas-paths-towards-reunification-taiwan.
- 66 Benjamin Jensen, Bonny Lin, and Carolina G. Ramos, "Shadow Risk: What Crisis Simulations Reveal about the Dangers of Deferring U.S. Responses to China's Gray Zone Campaign against Taiwan," Center for Strategic and International Studies, February 16, 2022, <a href="https://www.csis.org/analysis/shadow-risk-what-crisis-simulations-reveal-about-dangers-defer-ring-us-responses-chinas">https://www.csis.org/analysis/shadow-risk-what-crisis-simulations-reveal-about-dangers-defer-ring-us-responses-chinas</a>.

#### **About the author**

**S. Philip Hsu** was a visiting fellow in the Brooking Institution's Center for East Asia Policy Studies and is also a Fulbright Scholar. Back in Taiwan, he is a professor of political science and director of the Center for China Studies at National Taiwan University.

### **Acknowledgements**

The author would like to thank the valuable support for the research in this paper from Richard Bush, Ryan Hass, and all the research staff at the Center for East Asia Policy Studies at the Brookings Institution. His appreciation also goes to Adrien Chorn, who provided very useful editorial assistance, and interviewees during his research stay at Brookings, particularly Bonnie Glaser, Bonny Lin, Jude Blanchette, and Cheng Li. He would also like to thank Adam Lammon for editing and Rachel Slattery for layout.

### **Disclaimer**

The Brookings Institution is a nonprofit organization devoted to independent research and policy solutions. Its mission is to conduct high-quality, independent research and, based on that research, to provide innovative, practical recommendations for policymakers and the public. The conclusions and recommendations of any Brookings publication are solely those of its author(s), and do not reflect the views of the Institution, its management, or its other scholars.